REGULAR MEETING

BAINBRIDGE TOWN BOARD

MAY 9, 2023
Present: Dolores Nabinger                           Supervisor 
             Bob Evans                                       Councilman

             Gordie Daniels                                Councilman

             Michael Kauffman                           Councilman

             Melissa Fuller                                 Councilwoman

              Matt Clark                                    Highway Superintendent

Recording Secretary: Aric McKown          Town Clerk

Supervisor Nabinger called meeting to order at 6:30PM.
Guest(s): Phil Wade, Deputy Clerk Bonnie LaFond, Assessor Faline Ward, Park & Pool Superintendent Gary Richman, Groundskeeper Tim Harmon, Cassandra Harrington  

RESOLUTION # 1
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to approve the minutes from the April 11th, 2023 Regular Meeting.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman,; No: none; Motion Carried.

The following claims as set forth on abstract #5 for 2023 were audited by Town Board:

General Town Wide#103-137 for #28,052.45
General Town Outside#9 for $100.00
Bennettsville Lights#5 for $16.81
Highway Town Wide#36-39 for $1,518.29
Highway Town Outside#20-27 for $38,834.45
RESOLUTION #2

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, authorizing clerk to issue warrant to Supervisor for payment of audited and to only pay $93.65, removing $31.00 due to late fee and finance charge, on the Staples bill;

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels; Councilman Kauffman; No: none; Motion Carried.
Guest(s) Questions & Concerns:
Clinton Park Seasonal Camper Jim Sawdy attended the meeting to express his frustration with the appearance of a neighboring campsite occupied by Mr. Springer, at Clinton Park.  He provided pictures of Mr. Springer’s campsite and held discussion with the town board on the matter.
 Both Clinton Park Superintendent Richman and Groundskeeper Harmon shared their communication with Mr. Springer, and how they had addressed keeping his campsite clean and removing the tarp from his camper, but did not do so.
The town board held conversation with Mr. Sawdy, Mr. Richman, Mr. Harmon and concluded to fully refund Mr. Springer and ask him to leave.  The town board also talked about revising the agreement for seasonal campers, to clarify all requirements for keeping campsites clean and tidy.
RESOLUTION #3

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Kauffman, to fully refund Mr. Springer and remove him by the 16th of May, because of not abiding by the regulations of the seasonal camping agreement.
Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion Carried.
Cassandra Harrington, Director of Tourism for Otsego and Schoharie counties, attended the meeting to speak to the town board about a water trail for this area and generating awareness for both the Chemung and Susquehanna rivers of New York State, for the purposes of recreation.  This would include putting together a website, printable maps and signage for public access, amenities and supporting local businesses.
Ms. Harrington talked about the history of her organization, the work being done, and grant monies involved.  She said she’s looking for support amongst the communities.
The town board held conversation with Harrington and advised her to contact Cornell Cooperative Extension in Chenango County, for their river booklet that was done a few years ago.

Ms. Harrington fielded questions from the public in attendance and thanked the town board for their time.
VILLAGE

Mayor Wade said he was advised by Chief Beames that the drug bin is not supposed to be in the town hall and will be placed in the police department at the village office.  He said the drop off times for the bin would be by appointment only or certain times of the year.  
Wade thanked the town for their work with the White Goods Day collection and reported a water main break by the creek behind Lambrecht’s Auction House, and how it caused an outage, affecting some people in the village.

JERICHO ARTS COUNCIL

Phil Wade of the JAC asked the front door of the town hall and if it had been fixed yet.  Highway Superintendent Clark said we are just waiting on parts.  Town Clerk McKown said he would follow up with the door company involved.
RESOLUTION #4
Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Kauffman, to receive and file reports from the Dog Control Officer and Sanitation Officer.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion Carried.

There was no Assessor’s report received this month.

Supervisor Nabinger presented the 2023 Recreation Staff for the Playground Program and the Pool to the town board and asked for a motion to approve this staff.
RESOLUTION #5

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to approve the 2023 Recreation Staff for the Playground Program and the Pool.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion Carried.

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT
Highway Superintendent Clark reported his department had rented an excavator from Port Crane to accomplish projects, that were unable to be completed with the gradall, because of not being able to reach certain locations. Some of these projects included the changing of crossover pipes on Chase Road and the sidewalk down at the pool.  Clark indicated he would look to rent an excavator every year, because of the great use it proved to be.  
Highway Superintendent Clark said his department had started cutting shoulders and cleaning up damage from the recent rainstorm.

He brought up the letter about the money the town would receive in CHIPS, Pave NY and EWR, totaling $170,000.00 this year.
Clark stated the program has changed the ways you can use the money on, and how we have 10 years for both construction and oil & stone projects.  He expressed his frustration for this change.
Clark said he would like to hire Garrett Ives again for summer help this year.  He said Ives could start next week and commented on how he’s a good worker.

RESOLUTION #6

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Evans, to hire Garrett Ives for summer help at the highway department this year.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman; No: None; Motion Carried.
Highway Superintendent Clark talked about his visit from the Public Employee Safety & Health Bureau and the inspection they did on the highway garage.  All safety records, lockout tags, extension cords, power tools were checked.  He said to expect some citations and went over the time frame to fix those things.  

PESH noted the automatic doors were not functioning properly and how the state would reimburse towns for repairs under a $1000.00.  
Clark talked about the recent county fire inspection and how he hasn’t had much luck contacting anyone at Sentry Alarms.  Supervisor Nabinger said she would follow up with Sentry too.

Councilman Evans asked Highway Superintendent Clark about the roads he would oil & stone and to make sure we don’t go over the CHIPS money the town received.
POOL

Highway Superintendent Clark stated his department is 100% done with the pool bathroom project, adding petitions are installed, water is turned on, fixtures are working, and sidewalks are done.  He reported 320-man hours in on this project and roughly $33,000.00 in material.
Pool Superintendent Richman said the pool is pretty much clean, the water is on, and the pool should be filled within the next couple of weeks.

Richman said the demand for chlorine could be a problem this year and was advised to get another chlorine tank.  He said pools are last on the list for chlorine delivery.  Richman added the pool will need new ladders in the future.

Pool Superintendent Richman said the buildings at the pool were power washed today to get them ready to be painted.

The town board talked with Richman about the amount of paint needed to cover the buildings.

CLINTON PARK
Groundskeeper Tim Harmon reported he’d finally be starting the roof on the storage shed at the park, following the massive amounts of rain we’ve had and getting caught up on the mowing.  He spoke on the condition of the grounds with all the water and the busyness of the campers coming in.
Harmon said he will also be starting the epoxy painting on the flooring of the men’s bathroom and commented on the pricing and quality of the paint being used.
Supervisor Nabinger said she might have some of this paint left over at her house for Harmon to use.
Councilman Evans brought up the AED Machine that was purchased by the Bainbridge Lions Club and is ready for use up at the park.  He asked the town to send a letter of thanks to the Bainbridge Lions Club for this purchase.

TOWN CLERK

Town Clerk McKown provided an update from Thoma and the current activity of the housing rehabilitation grant.  He presented the housing request for funds form 

1-4 to the town board and asked Councilman Kauffman and Councilman Daniels to sign it.
Supervisor Nabinger stated Thoma had informed us they have enough grant money for 1 more applicant and would give us the information to advertise on our Facebook page.

McKown received notification from Thoma, on applicant John Ritchie, who’d been approved for the housing grant and asked the town board for a motion to approve John Ritchie for participation into the CDBG Program.

RESOLUTION #7

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to approve John Ritchie for participation into the CDBG Program.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Supervisor Nabinger presented a letter from Commerce Chenango asking the Town of Bainbridge to join their membership for $150.00 per year, to support their activities.
Mayor Wade added the village would be joining their membership.

RESOLUTION #8

Motion was made by Councilman Evans, second by Councilman Daniels, to join Commerce Chenango membership and to add the $150.00 membership bill to tonight’s bills.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.
Town Clerk McKown received a letter from Bob & Cindy Dedrick thanking Assessor Faline Ward and Town Clerk McKown for their time and help, during a recent visit.  McKown read this letter to the town board.

Councilman Evans brought up the payment to One Point Partition, LLC and how the town board had no knowledge of this payment.  He asked if there should be any special action taken by the town board for this payment in the amount of $10,276.00.

Supervisor Nabinger explained this bill should have been paid in the April bills, but we didn’t have the invoice at that time.  The town board held a discussion on the matter.

RESOLUTION #9

Motion was made by Councilman Kauffman, second by Councilman Daniels, to ratify the payment to One Point Partition, LLC in the amount of $10,276.00.

Ayes: Supervisor Nabinger, Councilman Evans, Councilman Daniels, Councilman Kauffman, Councilwoman Fuller; No: None; Motion Carried.

Councilman Evans asked for an update on the state report.  Supervisor Nabinger said the state report will be done this Friday night, May 12th.

Evans asked about the status of Fireman’s tax exemption with the county.  Nabinger replied that no one at the county had mentioned it, but expects to hear something in November of 2024.

Councilman Evans asked for Bookkeeper Sherman to start looking at some bookkeeping software.
Supervisor Nabinger said the town brought in roughly $330.00 in electronics on White Goods Day and thanked Gary Richman and Bob Evans for their help.

Nabinger reviewed the information on the Bainbridge Library and how the library is asking to be publicly funded.  The public can vote on this on May 16th.

Motion to Adjourn @ 7:49PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Aric McKown

Town Clerk

